HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)

Minutes 

June 10, 2010



HPPC Members Present:
Pedro Arista

Jackson Bowman

Ed Chitty

Grant Colfax

Michael Cooley

Michael Discepola

Charles Fann

Gabriel Galindo 

Celia Gomez

David González

Jose Luis Guzman

Akira Jackson
Tom Kennedy

Niko Kowell
Weihaur Lau

Montica Levy

Desmond Miller 

Kyriell Noon

Tracey Packer

Joseph Ramirez-Forcier 

Gwen Smith

Marshon Smith

Frank Strona

Tee Tagor 

Yavanté Thomas-Guess

Tonya Williams



HPPC Members Absent:
Gayle Burns *
Ed Byrom

Pablo Campos
Isela González *
Ben Hayes

Steve Muchnick

John Newmeyer

Ken Pearce

Teddy Teketel

Barbara Weiss

*Attending UCHAPS Meeting.
HIV Prevention Section (HPS):

Vincent Fuqua
Betty Chan Lew

Eileen Loughran

Michael Paquette

Jenna Rapues
Oscar Macias
Harder & Co

Nayeli Cerpas (Process Evaluation Team)
Aimee Crisostomo 
Kym Dorman

Nicole Pritchard


Guests:
Marliese Warren – CAPs UCSF
Kate Monico Klein - FAP
Paul Harkin - Glide

Justin McCoy - SFDPH
Welcome, Introductions, Announcements, Agenda Changes

Government Co-Chair Grant Colfax called the meeting to order at 3:05 PM. Grant reminded members there are two community co-chairs and one government co-chair. He explained that both community co-chairs are absent for today’s meeting. Everyone was reminded that this meeting is public and that the council follows the Principles of Respectful Engagement.  
He made an announcement regarding the International Microbicide Conference last week. Data was presented on safety regarding certain lubricants used for anal and vaginal sex. It is not conclusive as of yet, but some lubricants were associated with a greater risk of contracting Chlamydia and gonorrhea. It is preliminary and HPS is reviewing the data.  
All members introduced themselves.

The following additional announcements were made: 

· Celia announced that Miss and Mr. Safe Latino 2010 is June 24th from 7:00 – 10:00 p.m. at Herbst Theater. Please buy tickets and pick up a poster for your office.  

· Charles Fann, Pedro Arista, and Montica Levy will be leaving early.
1. Review and Approval of Minutes from 05/13/2010
Michael Cooley offered a motion and Kyriell Noon seconded the motion to approve the 05/13/2010 minutes. No discussion was offered.  Roll call vote was as follows:

	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	Pedro Arista
	Y
	Tom Kennedy
	NP

	Jackson Bowman
	NP
	Niko Kowell 
	Y

	Gayle Burns
	NP
	Weihaur Lau
	Y

	Ed Byrom
	NP
	Montica Levy
	AB

	Pablo Campos
	NP
	Desmond Miller 
	Y

	Ed Chitty
	AB
	Steve Muchnick
	NP

	Grant Colfax
	Y
	John Newmeyer
	NP

	Michael Cooley
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	Michael Discepola
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	NP

	Charles Fann 
	Y
	Joseph Ramirez-Forcier 
	Y

	Gabriel Galindo
	Y
	Gwen Smith
	Y

	Celia Gomez
	Y
	Marshon Smith
	Y

	David Gonzalez 
	Y
	Frank Strona
	Y

	Isela González
	NP
	Tee Tagor 
	Y

	Jose Luis Guzman
	Y
	Teddy Teketel
	NP

	Ben Hayes
	NP
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Y

	Akira Jackson 
	Y
	Tonya Williams
	NP


Y=Yes   N=NO   AB=Abstain   NP=Not Present

The minutes from the 05/13/10 HPPC meeting were approved.
Review and Approval of Minutes from 05/24/2010

Joe Ramirez-Forcier offered a motion and Weihaur Lau seconded the motion to approve the 05/24/2010 minutes. No discussion was offered.  Roll call vote was as follows:
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	Pedro Arista
	Y
	Tom Kennedy
	NP

	Jackson Bowman
	NP
	Niko Kowell 
	AB

	Gayle Burns
	NP
	Weihaur Lau
	Y

	Ed Byrom
	NP
	Montica Levy
	AB

	Pablo Campos
	NP
	Desmond Miller 
	Y

	Ed Chitty
	AB
	Steve Muchnick
	NP

	Grant Colfax
	Y
	John Newmeyer
	NP

	Michael Cooley
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	Michael Discepola
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	NP

	Charles Fann 
	AB
	Joseph Ramirez-Forcier 
	Y

	Gabriel Galindo
	Y
	Gwen Smith
	Y

	Celia Gomez
	Y
	Marshon Smith
	Y

	David Gonzalez 
	Y
	Frank Strona
	Y

	Isela González
	NP
	Tee Tagor 
	Y

	Jose Luis Guzman
	AB
	Teddy Teketel
	NP

	Ben Hayes
	NP
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Y

	Akira Jackson 
	Y
	Tonya Williams
	NP


Y=Yes   N=NO   A=Abstain   NP=Not Present

The minutes from the 05/24/10 HPPC meeting were approved.

2.  General Public Comment

The following public comments were made: 
· Jorg Fockele announced and explained the HIV Story Project. The HIV Story Project is a young media non-profit that is working to create a world-wide web portal for HIV services and prevention, building a generational story telling booth for people affected by HIV, and producing a short and full-length film compilation from the Bay Area.  The opening event is Wednesday, June 16th from 6:00 – 8:00 p.m. at Under One Roof 518A Castro Street, and the world premiere of the film will be Saturday, June 26th, 4:15 p.m. at The Victoria Theater.  For more details visit www.UnderOneRoof.org and www.TheHIVStoryProject.org. 

· Justin McCoy and Weihaur Lau let the group know that they are starting a yoga class at Dolores Park on Friday evenings with the purpose of building a healthy and self-loving community in hopes of decreasing HIV and promoting healthy living. 

· Paul Harkin from Glide Health Services announced that a documentary entitled, “Why Us? – Left Behind and Dying” will be screened on Thursday, June 24th from 6:00 – 8:00 p.m at Glide’s Freedom Hall. For more information visit www.diversityfilms.org
3.  Members’ Response to Public Comment
· None 
4.  HPPC Co-Chairs/Steering Committee Written Report
Grant reminded members of the purpose of the Co-Chairs’ written report and drew members’ attention to the document “San Francisco HIV Prevention Planning Council (HPPC), Co-Chairs Report, June 10, 2010.” 
Grant reviewed the highlights of the report which included an update on the Mayor’s HEP C Task Force, more information regarding the UCHAPS meeting, and the committee updates.  
5.  Election - HPPC Community Co-chair
Grant brought members’ attention to the hand-out entitled, “HIV Prevention Planning Council – Community Co-Chair Election, June 10, 2010”. He presented the purpose, history, responsibilities, election process, and terms of office for the community co-chair. 
Grant explained that there are two community co-chairs who work in conjunction with the SFDPH co-chair to provided leadership to the HPPC. The main responsibilities include facilitation of meetings, acting as signatory of official documents on behalf of HPPC, serving as the public face of the HPPC, and working to determine the HPPC’s annual scope of work.  

Grant reviewed the community Co-chair election process. He stated that the Co-chairs are elected by the HPPC, the term limit is two years with the possibility for re-election to one additional term up to a maximum of 42 months. 
Current Co-chair terms were presented and it was stated that the vote was to fill the seat of Isela González whose current term will end June 30th, 2010. 
Members were reminded that the vote will be taken by ballot, they will be counted, and the outcome will be announced later during the meeting. Members were reminded that their vote is public and will be noted in the minutes.
Grant explained that there was one nomination. The nomination was for Isela González and Pedro Arista presented Isela’s nomination statement to HPPC members. 

Comments and Questions: 

Q: How can the maximum month limit be 42 months if terms are for two years?

A: These term limits are leftover from an old process, and when the by-laws were re-written a few

years back the Council failed to update the term limits to reflect changes in the by-laws. The By-
laws Committee is working on updating this. Tracey Packer added that this goes back to when 
members’ participation on the Council was limited to 48 months and with the requirement of at 
least six months of membership to run for Co-chair the maximum term is 42 months.

· She noted that the bylaws have subsequently been modified to allow members to participate on the Council indefinitely.

C: It was stated that the By-Laws Committee is working on updating the HPPC by-laws regarding co-chair terms, but also updating who may be eligible for Co-chair election. Since the vote is taking place ahead of those changes, the updates when presented to the Council may create some confusion.

C: It was stated that the By-Laws Committee is working on the election process and eligibility. It is suggested that the committee also review the number of DPH affiliated members and staff on the Council and Committees.
Q: Do we mark the box next to Isela’s name or the “Yes” box if it is a “Yes” nomination?

A: Check the “Yes” box.

Grant noted that although the election would be conducted by ballot, member’s vote would be recorded in the minutes of the meeting and become part of the public record.

	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	Pedro Arista
	Y
	Tom Kennedy
	AB

	Jackson Bowman
	Y
	Niko Kowell 
	Y

	Gayle Burns
	
	Weihaur Lau
	Y

	Ed Byrom
	
	Montica Levy
	Y

	Pablo Campos
	
	Desmond Miller 
	Y

	Ed Chitty
	Y
	Steve Muchnick
	

	Grant Colfax
	Y
	John Newmeyer
	

	Michael Cooley
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	Michael Discepola
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	

	Charles Fann 
	Y
	Joseph Ramirez-Forcier 
	Y

	Gabriel Galindo
	Y
	Gwen Smith
	Y

	Celia Gomez
	Y
	Marshon Smith
	Y

	David Gonzalez 
	Y
	Frank Strona
	AB

	Isela González
	
	Tee Tagor 
	Y

	Jose Luis Guzman
	Y
	Teddy Teketel
	

	Ben Hayes
	
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Y

	Akira Jackson 
	Y
	Tonya Williams
	

	Amanda Jones
	
	
	


Y=Yes   N=NO   A=Abstain   NP=Not Present

The election of Isela González as community co-chair was approved.

6.  Introduction to the 2010 Interim Progress Report (IPR) for the Cooperative Agreement
Tracey Packer drew members’ attention to the document entitled, “Introduction to 2011 Cooperative Agreement Interim Progress Report (IPR) – to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), HIV Prevention Planning Council, June 10, 2010”. She discussed the purpose of the presentation which is to explain the process, what HPPC members’ role is, the timeline, and how HPS and HPPC will move through the process. 
Tracey explained that the Cooperative Agreement is HPS’ contract with the CDC. HPS has had an agreement with the CDC since 1984. HPS receives about $9M from CDC. This year HPPC will be reviewing HPS’ Interim Progress Report (IPR). The application timeline was reviewed and it was explained that the deadline for the report was moved up to August 20th. The application will be reviewed by the Steering Committee in June, and emailed to HPPC members for a vote on a Letter of Concurrence for the July 8th HPPC meeting. HPS is applying for the 2011 year. 

The role of HPPC was reviewed. Tracey explained that the HPPC reviews the health department application to the CDC and develops a written response/letter of concurrence to the CDC regarding the application. This letter of concurrence must accompany HPS’s application to the CDC. The options for concurrence were explained. The options include Concurrence, Concurrence with Reservations, and Non-concurrence. 

Tracey reviewed tips for reviewing the application for HPPC members and frequently asked questions. She reviewed the content of the IPR in detail. The contents include: Community Planning; Counseling, Testing, and Referral; Partner Services; Prevention with HIV-Infected Persons; Health Education and Risk Reduction; Public Information Programs; Perinatal HIV Transmission Prevention; and Program Monitoring and Quality Assurance. Tracey explained that beyond these eight content sections there are other sections as well. She drew people’s attention to the HIV Prevention Resources section which is a new section for this year’s IPR. 
Tracey stated that Israel will be taking the lead on this project. If you have any questions, members can contact Tracey or Israel. It was stated that Israel sets aside one day for questions and answers if members want to talk with him. 

Comments and Questions:

Q: This application is for 2011 and the New Directions is for 2011? How will these documents inform each other considering New Directions is not finished and HPPC has not reviewed it?

A: Yes, this application is for 2011 and it will be broken up in two parts, January – June, which is based on the 2004 plan, and July – December, which will be based on 2010 Plan and New Directions.

Q: When will the final New Directions plan be available for us to review in order to tell if the application is concurrent?

A:  It will be presented at the July HPPC meeting along with the CDC application. 

Q: Will the application reflect the New Directions?

A: Yes, but the application will discuss only general concepts since we have not written the final RFP.

Q: Can it be assumed that the priorities set in the application will reflect the New Directions’ program priorities for 2011?

A: Yes, but we will not know how it will take place on the ground. 

C: Members were encouraged to read the application closely in order to make an informed vote which will help form the future of HIV prevention.
Q: Members requested that the HPPC vote on a letter of concurrence be moved to August since reviewing the IPR application and discussing the New Directions at the same meeting may be overwhelming. 

A: This requested will be reviewed.

Break

7.  Membership Committee Update
Jenna Rapues and Akira Jackson brought members’ attention to the presentation entitled, “Membership Committee 2010 in Review.” Members were reminded that the purpose of the presentation is to update HPPC members on the work the Membership Committee has taken on during the first half of the 2010 year. 
Akira presented the committee’s focus for 2010 has been to support and maintain membership. Within this framework, they focus on recruitment, membership retention, and training. She highlighted the member recruitment and selection process by explaining the timeline and stressed the importance of parity, inclusion, and representation. 
Akira went over current projects of the Committee. She drew members’ attention to the document entitled, “San Francisco HIV Prevention Planning Council - Membership Exit Feedback.” The most common words that members stated on their exit form to explain their experience and members’ challenges were discussed. Akira also talked about the new Council member potluck lunch.

Jenna then reviewed the revision process of the community members’ application. She highlighted problem areas which included gathering experience of potential members, selection and preparedness, and the community member’s roles and responsibilities. 
Comments and Questions:

Q: Why are the gaps in recruitment not presented to the full council so we can help with recruitment?
A: The committee is reviewing the current membership composition this month, and will share it with the Council next month. The Committee’s minutes are available on the web.
C: Once the Committee identifies gaps in the Council an email is sent out to all members. Every year the Committee sends out a flier with membership priorities and gaps.  
Q: The exit application is great, but could an application be given to current members to see challenges and trends of current members.

A: The Committee will be looking at that in the future.

C: It was requested that the committee be aware of the members being silenced by other voices or those with more experience on the Council. It was requested that Robert’s Rules of Orders be explained to members, and for members to be aware of the process to ensure members’ and community’s participation. The Council was asked to be aware of the power dynamics that exist within the council and to acknowledge our own racism, transphobia, sexism, ageism, etc. As a committee we are trying to do our best to address these issues. It was also suggested that Council members be looked on to provide more trainings instead of searching for outside trainers for trainings and/or presentations. The Council is made up of experts in the field.
8.  Follow-Up from Joint meeting
Joseph Ramirez-Forcier presented on behalf of the POI committee, and drew members’ attention the document entitled, “Follow-up on Joint Council Meeting: Community Viral Load (CVL), June 10, 2010.” The purpose of the presentation is to review last month’s joint HPPC and HHSPC meeting for members.
Joe reviewed the purpose of the Joint Council meeting, discussed the focus on CVL, the context of CVL within the HIV Prevention Plan and the Council, and the themes that emerged from the meeting. 

Aimee Crisostomo of Harder+Co reviewed the main themes gathered from the CVL presentation and small group discussions. The three main themes included: gathering more information; framing the conversation; and continuing the dialogue. 
Joe discussed the recommendations that came out of the joint council meeting from the small group discussions. He explained that the recommendations included conducting community assessment to inform the data, the need for establishment of best practices related to interpretation and use of CVL data, and the need to learn from other cities doing the same research. 

Joe presented the next steps for the POI committee to Council members and stated that the committee will be updating the Steering Committee as they move forward with their work. 
Comments and Questions:

C: It was stated that Moupali is currently at UCHAPS in Philadelphia to learn what other cities are doing regarding CVL. 

9.  Process Evaluation Update (Information item) 
Nayeli Cerpas of Harder+Co drew members’ attention to the presentation entitled, “HPPC Process Evaluation Mid-Year Update.” Nayeli explained that the purpose of the presentation is to update members on the feedback Harder+Co has received from Council members and provide recommendations to the Council to help it run efficiently and effectively. 

Nayeli reviewed the process evaluation purpose and goals. She explained the purpose is to help HPPC work efficiently and effectively, help address any issues that may arise and track key process elements with the Full Council, Steering, and Co-chairs. The approach for collecting data, reviewing surveys, and disseminating the data back to Co-chairs, Steering, and Full Council was explained.

Members were presented with the current data staring from January through the end of May. It was highlighted that the average response rate is 79 percent, which is on the lower side. It was stressed that members fill out the Full Council and their Committee on-line evaluation forms. Nayeli reviewed descriptive words that members use most when reviewing each meeting. The top three words were informative, interesting, and community which were further presented in the process evaluation Wordle.  Data on meeting characteristics was presented with a monthly average of about 3.7 out of 4 regarding satisfaction. 
Comments and Questions:
Q: Is this data the sum of all Committees and Full Council?

A: The data only reflects the Full Council.

Q: Is it possible to include all committees?

A: This will be discussed internally and with Co-chairs because it is outside of the scope of work for Harder and Co. 
C: It was stated that Council moral is currently down and distrust is up, and it is surprising that this is not reflected in the presentation. A request was made that Harder and Co not shy away from hard issues.
C: Members were encouraged to be honest on their evaluation forms and include opinions and feedback. Members were encouraged to fill out their entire survey.

Q: The data is an overview of all meetings, not by subject. Is it possible to look at data per subject?

A: We can discuss this further.
C: Sometimes people comment after the meeting to individuals instead of during the meeting or on their evaluation forms. It is helpful if people fill out their evaluations in order to see trends.
C: Co-chairs review the feedback closely in order to lead the council. 

Q: Would it help if there was time allotted in the agenda to fill out evaluation forms at the end of each meeting?

A: Yes.

Q: Where is the best place to put comment cards?

A: Give them to Eileen directly or if you wish to remain anonymous, place them in the evaluation form box and Nayeli will send to Eileen.
10.  Next Steps
Grant mentioned that co-chairs & HPS staff will have a discussion regarding the possibility of moving the vote on the letter of concurrence for the IPR to the Council’s August meeting. 
11.  Summary, Evaluation, and Closure of Meeting

Grant thanked everyone, and reminded members to complete their process evaluations. 

12.  Joint Council Meeting Adjournment

Meeting adjourned at 5:20 PM.

Minutes prepared by Teresa Dunbar and reviewed by Eileen Loughran and Vincent Fuqua.

The next HPPC business meeting will be Thursday, July 8, 2010, 3:00-6:00 PM at 

Quaker Meeting House, 65 Ninth St. (between Market and Mission), San Francisco. 

The next HPPC business meeting will be held on Thursday, July 8, 2010


3:00 – 6:00 PM


Quaker Meeting House, 65 Ninth St. (between Market and Mission), San Francisco Francisco.


.























- Page 1 of 1

